# CARNITINE METABOLISM AND FUNCTION IN HUMANS

Charles J. Rebouche

Department of Pediatrics, University of Iowa College of Medicine, Iowa City, Iowa 52242

### Dennis J. Paulson

Department of Physiology, Chicago College of Osteopathic Medicine, Chicago, Illinois 60615

#### CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	
FUNCTION	
BIOSYNTHESIS AND METABOLISM IN THE NORMAL ADULT	
Biosynthesis	
Absorption	
Tissue Accretion and Turnover	
Renal Handling	
THE ROLE OF CARNITINE IN PERINATAL ENERGY METABOLISM	,
DISORDERS OF CARNITINE METABOLISM	
Primary Genetic Carnitine Defi	
Defi	
THE ROLE OF CARNITINE IN OTHER ABNORMAL METABOLIC	
CONDITIONS	
Myopathic Heart Disease	
Ischemic Heart Disease	
Hype rlipidemia	
Ketosis	
SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	

#### INTRODUCTION

L-Carnitine [ $\beta$ -hydroxy-( $\gamma$ -N-trimethylammonio)-butyrate] is a natural constituent of higher organisms and, in particular, cells of animal origin. Research on carnitine function and metabolism in humans has increased dramatically in the last 15 years, owing primarily to two important observations: Broquist and colleagues (71, 152) discovered that carnitine is ultimately derived from lysine, a limiting amino acid in diets of many third-world populations; and Engel and coworkers (43, 75) described human carnitine deficiency syndromes of apparent genetic origin. These observations provided impetus for extensive investigation into biosynthesis, metabolism, and functions of carnitine. These studies in turn led to identification of carnitine deficiency associated with a variety of genetic and acquired diseases and conditions, and to possible therapeutic uses of carnitine in human health and disease.

This review discusses recent research on carnitine metabolism and function in humans. Where appropriate, studies of experimental animals are described to provide clarification or substantiation of results obtained in human studies. This review is not intended to be exhaustive; the reader is directed to several recent reviews that discuss areas not covered here, or that provide greater detail (19, 22, 44, 57, 123, 147).

#### **FUNCTION**

The role of carnitine in transport of long-chain fatty acids into the mitochondrial matrix has been well established in experimental animals for many years (see 22 for review). The work of Engel & Angelini (43), utilizing isolated mitochondria from a patient with muscle carnitine deficiency, verified that carnitine was necessary for transport of long-chain fatty acids into human mitochondria. Long et al (87) examined the relationship between concentration of carnitine and oxidation of oleate in homogenates prepared from human skeletal muscle, as well as from rat liver, kidney, and heart, and from rat and dog skeletal muscle. Carnitine content of these tissues varied widely, as did the carnitine concentration required for half-maximal rate of fatty acid oxidation in vitro. However, they concluded that for any given tissue the normal carnitine content was set at a level necessary for optimal rate of long-chain fatty acid oxidation.

Carnitine also participates in modulation of the intramitochondrial acylcoenzyme A/coenzyme A ratio (13). Several mitochondrial pathways produce coenzyme A esters of short- and medium-chain organic acids. Under normal conditions these esters are further metabolized to regenerate free coenzyme A. Under conditions of stress, when one or more of these metabolic pathways produces large amounts of these esters, the organic acid may be transesterified to carnitine, freeing reduced coenzyme A to participate in other mitochondrial pathways, e.g. the tricarboxylic acid cycle. Under normal conditions the role of carnitine as a mitochondrial buffer for excess organic acids probably is minor. However, under abnormal conditions, such as diabetes, anoxia, or a defect of mitochondrial  $\beta$ -oxidation, this role may have major importance in maintaining mitochondrial function and viability of the cell. This process is discussed subsequently with regard to renal handling of carnitine, disorders of carnitine metabolism, and cardiac function.

# BIOSYNTHESIS AND METABOLISM IN THE NORMAL ADULT

### Biosynthesis

The pathway of carnitine biosynthesis has been studied most extensively in the rat. Virtually all available evidence indicates that the enzymatic pathways in rats and in humans are identical. The ultimate precursors of carnitine are lysine and methionine (115). S-Adenosylmethionine provides the methyl groups for enzymatic trimethylation of peptide-linked lysine (115, 116). Numerous proteins contain  $\epsilon$ -*N*-trimethyllysine residues, including histores, cytochrome c, myosin and calmodulin (see 106 for a review). Attempts to demonstrate methylation of free lysine in human tissues or tissues of other mammalian species have been unsuccessful to date, and it is generally believed that this pathway does not exist in mammals. One caveat to this assumption follows from the study by Khan-Siddiqui & Bamji (78), in which they showed a significant rise in plasma carnitine concentration in human adults within six hours after oral administration of a bolus dose of lysine. The authors interpreted this result to indicate methylation of free lysine, because the process of protein synthesis, methylation of peptide-linked lysine residues, and turnover of these proteins would not be rapid enough to account for the observed rise in plasma carnitine.

 $\epsilon$ -N-Trimethyllysine residues are released for carnitine biosynthesis by protein turnover (41, 80).  $\epsilon$ -N-Trimethyllysine undergoes the following series of transformations:  $\epsilon$ -N-trimethyllysine  $\rightarrow \beta$ -hydroxy- $\epsilon$ -N-trimethyllysine  $\rightarrow \gamma$ trimethylaminobutyraldehyde  $\rightarrow \gamma$ -butyrobetaine  $\rightarrow$  L-carnitine. Regulation of this process in humans has not been studied. Henderson et al (68) have reviewed the enzymology of the pathway. The role of ascorbic acid in  $\epsilon$ -N-trimethyllysine and  $\gamma$ -butyrobetaine hydroxylation is reviewed in this volume (47).

Enzymes for conversion of  $\epsilon$ -*N*-trimethyllysine to  $\gamma$ -butyrobetaine were found in all human tissues studied (skeletal muscle, heart, liver, kidney, and brain) (120). However,  $\gamma$ -butyrobetaine hydroxylase activity was present in human liver, kidney, and brain, but not in skeletal muscle or heart.

Although all tissues studied contain  $\epsilon$ -*N*-trimethyllysine hydroxylase activity, it is not known whether  $\epsilon$ -*N*-trimethyllysine produced within a tissue is totally or partially metabolized within that tissue or whether it is released into the circulation for metabolism by other tissues. Normal circulating levels of  $\epsilon$ -*N*-trimethyllysine are 0.3–0.5  $\mu$ M (82). Renal clearance of this amino acid is similar to that of creatinine (82), i.e. it is poorly or not at all reabsorbed. Urinary output of  $\epsilon$ -*N*-trimethyllysine in humans was estimated to be 30–92  $\mu$ Mol/g creatinine (73, 82, 88).

Exogenous  $\epsilon$ -N-trimethyllysine administered intravenously is in large part (66–84%) excreted unchanged in urine within 48 hours of administration (121). Circulating  $\epsilon$ -N-trimethyllysine destined for carnitine biosynthesis is primarily taken up by the kidney, where it is converted mostly to carnitine, although some  $\gamma$ -butyrobetaine is released for hydroxylation in other tissues (119).

Hydroxylation of  $\gamma$ -butyrobetaine has been the most intensely studied reaction of the pathway in humans. Lindstedt and coworkers (85) showed that the kinetic properties of human renal  $\gamma$ -butyrobetaine hydroxylase are similar to those of the enzyme in other species. Further, they identified multiple isoenzymes of  $\gamma$ -butyrobetaine hydroxylase in human kidney and liver (86). The enzyme was present in three forms, which are separable by chromatofocusing (isoelectric points of 5.6, 5.7, and 5.8). The specific activities of each form were identical, as were their molecular weights (64 kDaltons) and cofactor requirements. The three isoenzymes appeared to be dimeric combinations of two subunits differing in charge but not size, as isoenzyme 2 (isoelectric point = 5.7) was resolved into two protein bands by isoelectric focusing in polyacrylamide gels containing urea. Isoenzyme 1 contained only one of these bands and isoenzyme 3 the other.

Human liver  $\gamma$ -butyrobetaine hydroxylase is developmentally regulated. Enzyme activity in three infants was approximately 12% and in a 2.5-year-old boy 30% of the adult mean (120). By 15 years of age, hepatic enzyme activity was within the range of adult values. No data are currently available on the relative rates of renal  $\gamma$ -butyrobetaine hydroxylase in infants, children, and adults.

Carnitine is not considered to be an essential nutrient in the diet of adult humans, primarily because some human tissues are able to synthesize this amino acid. However, surprisingly little evidence is available to indicate that humans can synthesize sufficient quantities of carnitine to meet requirements. Studies from India (77) and Thailand (153) have shown that individuals consuming cereal-based diets very low in carnitine maintained plasma carnitine concentrations at or near levels typical of adults in Western nations, where carnitine is abundant in most diets. Adult surgical patients supported by carnitine-free total parenteral nutrition maintained normal plasma carnitine levels for twenty days, but subsequently a gradual decline of plasma carnitine concentration was observed (65). Although normal plasma carnitine levels are maintained in the human adult in the absence (or virtual absence) of dietary carnitine, the adequacy of plasma carnitine concentration as an indicator of carnitine status in humans has not been demonstrated. Thus, further investigation into the ability of endogenous carnitine biosynthesis to maintain body stores of carnitine in the absence of dietary sources of this amino acid is desirable. This question is particularly relevant for infants and children, in whom growth places extra demand for carnitine to supply newly synthesized tissue.

#### Absorption

L-Carnitine is found in a variety of food sources; however, foods of animal origin are much more abundant in this amino acid than plant-derived foods (125). Red meats and dairy products are particularly rich sources of carnitine.

Absorption of carnitine from dietary sources has not been studied directly. Hamilton et al (67) studied carnitine transport across the human proximal small intestinal mucosa in vitro. They concluded that movement across this membrane was via an active process that depended on Na<sup>+</sup> cotransport.  $K_T$  for the process was 974  $\mu$ M and  $V_{max}$  was 27.4 nmol/ml intracellular water/min. A passive, diffusional process was also identified, which may be important for absorption of large doses of carnitine. These results are similar to those reported by Gross & Henderson (61) and Gudjonsson et al (62), using live rats and isolated vascularly perfused intestine. These studies demonstrated relatively rapid transport of carnitine into intestinal mucosa from the lumen, acetylation of up to 50% of the carnitine accumulated in the tissue, and slower release of the free and acetylcarnitine into the circulation.

L-Carnitine in amounts normally found in the human diet was thought to be virtually totally absorbed. The basis for this assumption was the very small amount of carnitine normally found in human feces, i.e. less than 1% of that excreted in urine (125). Studies in humans (125) as well as in dogs (124) and rats (24, 31) have suggested that a small but significant amount of dietary carnitine is degraded in the gastrointestinal tract. Conclusive demonstration of the role of indigenous flora of the rat gastrointestinal tract in this process was recently reported (129), but similar studies in humans have not been described.

#### Tissue Accretion and Turnover

Plasma total carnitine levels in normal adults 2–85 years old ranged from 30 to 89  $\mu$ M (123). Mean values in males tended to be higher than in females: 59.3 ± 11.9  $\mu$ M for males versus 51.5 ± 11.6  $\mu$ M for females (mean ± S.D.; N = 40 for males, N = 45 for females). Skeletal muscle contains over 90% of total body carnitine in humans. Carnitine levels in skeletal muscle of normal humans ranged from 11 to 52 nmol/mg noncollagen protein (mean ± S.D.;  $20.5 \pm 8.4$ 

for males,  $20.1 \pm 5.3$  for females)(123). Thus the concentration of carnitine in skeletal muscle is approximately 70 times higher than in plasma. Similar but less steep carnitine concentration gradients are present between other tissues and extracellular fluid.

The steady-state rate of entry of carnitine into human muscle and heart, calculated by kinetic analysis, was 11.6 nmol/h/g tissue (125). This value is consistent with rates determined experimentally in isolated rat tissues (114, 159), and by kinetic analysis in dogs (124). Carnitine concentration in muscle is reduced by exercise, and the distribution of free and esterified carnitine is shifted toward increased esterification (83). Normal regulatory processes that maintain tissue carnitine gradients have not been identified, although hormonal interactions may be important (see the section on renal handling).

Using the technique of kinetic compartmental analysis, Rebouche & Engel (125) estimated turnover times for tissues, extracellular fluid, and whole-body carnitine. Turnover time for carnitine in skeletal muscle and heart was approximately 8 days, and for other tissues (thought to be primarily liver and kidney), 11.6 hours. Turnover time for carnitine in extracellular fluid was 1.13 hours and for the whole body, 66 days.

#### Renal Handling

Carnitine is highly conserved in humans. At normal physiological concentrations in plasma, more than 90% of filtered carnitine is reabsorbed by the kidney (128). Several parameters have been used to describe the efficiency of the reabsorption process in humans (46, 126). In nine subjects ages 13 to 37, tubular maximum for carnitine reabsorption was 7.4  $\pm$  0.44  $\mu$ mol/dl glomerular filtrate (mean  $\pm$  S.D.; range, 5.5–7.8 µmol/dl glomerular filtrate). Fractional reabsorption for a plasma total carnitine concentration of 65 µM was 90  $\pm$  3.9% (mean  $\pm$  S.D.; range, 84–95%). Even at very low plasma carnitine concentrations seen in some premature infants (see below) or patients with systemic carnitine deficiency, small amounts of carnitine are excreted in the urine. Thus a true renal plasma threshold for carnitine excretion cannot be determined. However, Engel et al (46) calculated an "apparent" renal plasma threshold for carnitine excretion. This value was estimated by plotting observed carnitine excretion versus plasma carnitine concentration and then extrapolating the curve to the abscissa for subjects infused over 3 hours with L-carnitine (0.25 µmol/min/kg body weight) (see Fig. 1 of Ref. 46). In six normal humans the apparent renal plasma threshold for carnitine excretion was  $51 \pm 7.4 \,\mu\text{M}$  $(\text{mean} \pm \text{S.D.}; \text{range 45-59 } \mu\text{M})$  (46). In most individual subjects these values closely paralleled the plasma carnitine concentration (mean  $\pm$  S.D., 53  $\pm$  5.3  $\mu$ M; range 46–59  $\mu$ M). These results suggest that under normal conditions, plasma carnitine concentration is regulated, at least in part, by the kinetics of carnitine reabsorption by the kidney.

L-Carnitine formed intracellularly in the kidney may be partially secreted into

the tubular lumen, either in free form (119) or as short-chain acylcarnitine esters (46). The significance of renal secretion of carnitine and carnitine esters is unclear. However, several investigators (32, 40, 148) have suggested that excretion of carnitine esters may be a mechanism for removing excess short- or medium-chain organic acids, particularly as they occur in excessive amounts in genetic diseases such as propionic acidemia and methylmalonic acidemia (see the section on disorders of carnitine metabolism). In this regard, it is noteworthy that the zenobiotic compound pivalic acid (2,2-dimethyl propionic acid), when administered orally as pivaloyl-1'-oxyethyl-(S)-3-(3,4-dihydroxyphenyl)-2-methylalaninate, was excreted almost entirely as pivaloylcarnitine in humans, but as the glucuronate conjugate in other species (160). Moreover, valproylcarnitine was identified in urine from two children undergoing chronic valproic acid therapy (94). Bieber & Kerner (14) demonstrated the presence of  $\Delta 6$ -octenoylcarnitine,  $\Delta 6$ -2-methyloctenoylcarnitine and 2methyloctanoylcarnitine in human urine. The authors suggested that the acyl moieties were ingested from dietary dairy products and not synthesized de novo in humans. To date it is not known if these organic acids are conjugated with carnitine in the kidney or elsewhere in the body.

Several factors have been identified that affect carnitine excretion in human subjects, including serum thyroxine concentration (89). Hyperthyroidism markedly increased urinary carnitine excretion whereas hypothyroidism depressed urinary loss of carnitine. Because plasma carnitine levels were not reported in the study cited, it is not known if thyroxine induced release of carnitine from tissues, raising the plasma carnitine concentration, or if this hormone lowered the apparent plasma threshold for carnitine excretion. In another study (90) administration of  $\beta^{1-24}$ ACTH-Z to healthy subjects resulted in a six-fold increase in urinary carnitine excretion, and this increase was paralleled by a rise in plasma carnitine concentration.

Fasting for 36 hours in normal subjects decreased renal clearance of free carnitine but increased clearance of acylcarnitine esters (54). Total carnitine excretion was increased. Fasting decreased serum free carnitine (54, 70) but increased serum acylcarnitine ester and total carnitine concentrations (70). Urinary excretion of acylcarnitine esters increased parallel to rising plasma carnitine concentration (70). Ketoacidotic diabetics showed a similar increase in plasma acylcarnitine esters (55). This rise, both in fasting subjects and in diabetic ketoacidosis, was postulated to result from insulin deficiency (56).

# THE ROLE OF CARNITINE IN PERINATAL ENERGY METABOLISM

Glucose is the major metabolic fuel for the fetus (162). At parturition the infant must adapt to lipid as a major source of calories. Immediately at birth rapid elevation of blood free fatty acid and  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate levels occurs due to

release of free fatty acids from adipose tissue (102). Later, high levels of free fatty acids in blood reflect intestinal absorption of fatty acids and triglycerides supplied by the diet (102). Human milk and many formula diets contain more than 40% of total calories as lipid. Fatty acids derived from these sources become the preferred fuel for heart and skeletal muscle (166). Thus, carnitine becomes an important cofactor for energy production in the neonate.

Human milk contains 28-95 nmol of total carnitine per ml (131, 162). Most milk-based formulas contain comparable or slightly higher levels of carnitine (20). However, formulas manufactured from soybean protein or casein and casein hydrolysate contain little or no carnitine (20, 162)<sup>1</sup>. Infants fed soy protein-based formula diets develop lower plasma carnitine concentrations than breast-fed infants or infants fed milk-based formula diets (102). Novak et al (99) studied a group of normal term infants, five of whom were fed an unsupplemented soy protein-based formula and seven of whom were fed the same formula, except supplemented with 50 µM of L-carnitine, from birth to five months. Plasma free carnitine was significantly increased at one, two, and three months of age, and plasma acylcarnitine esters were increased at two and three months in carnitine-supplemented infants. Plasma triglycerides at two and three months of age were significantly lower in infants given L-carnitine. Plasma free fatty acids were decreased significantly at three months of age in infants receiving L-carnitine. No difference in plasma β-hydroxybutyrate was found at one, two, or three months.

Clinical symptoms of carnitine deficiency in infants fed soy protein-based formulas are rare. However, subclinical consequences of mild to moderate carnitine deficiency, particularly relating to growth and development of the child, are unknown. The study by Novak et al (99) suggests differences in lipid metabolism in infants fed soy protein-based formulas with or without supplemental carnitine, but whether these differences have any short- or long-term clinical significance is at present a matter for speculation.

Plasma carnitine levels in preterm infants (less than 36 weeks gestational age) at birth are borderline normal or lower than normal (mean  $\pm$  S.E., 29.0  $\pm$  1.8  $\mu$ M; N = 53; Ref. 139) with respect to levels in children and adults. These levels are maintained or increased by enteral feeding of milk-based formulas or human milk (110, 133). However, upon initiation of intravenous feeding with parenteral nutrition solutions (which to date are not routinely supplemented with carnitine), carnitine levels in blood fall to as low as 13  $\mu$ M (110, 133). Further, Penn et al (109) reported that acid-soluble carnitine levels in heart and liver, but not in skeletal muscle, were significantly lower in premature infants fed intravenously for more than 15 days compared to premature or term infants

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>At this writing, soy protein-based formula supplemented with L-carnitine is available from at least one commercial manufacturer.

fed intravenously for fewer than 36 hours. In a separate study, Shenai & Borum (138) demonstrated a positive correlation between gestational age and muscle carnitine concentration. Some infants of less than 30 weeks gestation had muscle carnitine levels considered borderline or deficient by criteria used to diagnose systemic carnitine deficiency (123).

Because exogenous carnitine is not provided by parenteral feeding solutions, it is reasonable to assume that, in the absence of excessive urinary carnitine excretion, the reduced carnitine levels result from the inability of endogenous biosynthesis to proceed at a rate sufficient to maintain "normal" concentrations in plasma and some tissues. Several investigators (64, 100, 138) have suggested that low (relative to adult levels) hepatic  $\gamma$ -butyrobetaine hydroxylase activity limits the rate of carnitine biosynthesis in infants. Rebouche & Lehman (127) demonstrated that carnitine biosynthesis in growing rats could be stimulated 100-fold by dietary  $\epsilon$ -N-trimethyllysine. In another study Rebouche (117) showed that in growing rats urinary output of carnitine was increased 65-fold (with concomitant increases in tissue carnitine levels) by addition of  $\gamma$ butyrobetaine to a carnitine-free diet (as 0.1% of diet). Thus, because levels of hepatic y-butyrobetaine hydroxylase activity in the rat and human are comparable, it is unlikely that even with a 10-fold reduction in activity of this enzyme (as occurs in human infants relative to adults) would the rate of this reaction be limiting for carnitine biosynthesis.

The question arises: Do reduced plasma and tissue carnitine levels in these infants hinder the utilization of lipid for energy production? It is well known that premature infants can tolerate only limited amounts of parenterally infused triglyceride (140). Infusion of the commercial lipid emulsion Intralipid<sup>®</sup> is generally considered safe at a rate of 150 mg/kg body weight/h or less. Lipid supplementation of parenteral feedings at 150 mg/kg body weight/h is considered adequate for lipid-derived caloric needs of the infant. However, it is not known if increased caloric intake, if tolerated, would improve growth performance and rate of development in parenterally fed premature infants.

To determine if low plasma and tissue levels of carnitine impair lipid utilization by premature infants, several investigators (104, 105, 134, 135, 165) have employed a lipid tolerance test (infusion of Intralipid at 1 g/kg body weight over 4–8 hours) with or without carnitine supplementation. Some studies were initiated shortly after birth (presumably before carnitine stores were depleted) or after 7 or more days of parenteral alimentation. In some studies normal feeding was continued during the course of the study, in others the infants received only the lipid emulsion. Various parameters were measured, including plasma free, acyl, and total carnitine; plasma free fatty acids, triglycerides,  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, acetoacetate, and glycerol; and the plasma free fatty acid/ $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate ratio.

Results of studies by Orzali et al (104, 105) suggest that glucose is the

preferred substrate for energy production in the premature infant. Lipid is utilized only to the extent that glucose cannot meet the caloric needs of the individual. Under certain conditions, the effect of exogenous carnitine on the metabolism of bolus doses of triglycerides appeared to be an increase in the rate of oxidation of fatty acids either derived from the lipid infusion itself or from mobilization of adipose tissue (104, 135). In this regard, Novak et al (101) showed that carnitine enhances glycerol release from newborn subcutaneous adipose tissue in vitro. The positive correlation between plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and plasma total carnitine (134) suggests a carnitine-related enhancement of mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation.

Although some of these short-term studies with relatively high doses of lipid indicate a positive relationship between lipid utilization and carnitine concentration in plasma, they do not foretell the adequacy or extent of lipid utilization to provide energy for the parenterally alimented premature infant in a normal clinical setting. A recent study by Curran et al (38) bears directly on this issue. Premature, parenterally alimented infants of birth-weight between 800 and 1500 g (appropriate for gestational age) were divided into four groups: (a) infants given fat-free nutrition with carnitine (13  $\mu$ mol/kg/day) or (b) without carnitine, and (c) infants given intravenous nutrition including Intralipid 20% (maximum 3 g/kg/day) with carnitine or (d) without carnitine. Amino acids and glucose were provided at 2.5 and 15 g/kg/day, respectively. Infants were maintained on this regimen for at least 5 days. The authors found no statistically significant differences in levels of plasma β-hydroxybutyrate (no evidence of increased ketogenesis) in any of the groups. There was a significant increase in free fatty acids in group (c) compared to group (a) after 12 days of the study, but no significant decrease in plasma free fatty acids when carnitine was provided to infants receiving Intralipid. Significant hypertriglyceridemia was not observed in infants receiving Intralipid. This study provides no evidence that carnitine supplementation alters the substrate preference for energy production in premature infants receiving total parenteral nutrition in a normal clinical situation. However, the parameters used in this study to detect alterations in substrate utilization are not unequivocal. Thus further study of this question is warranted.

# DISORDERS OF CARNITINE METABOLISM

# Primary Genetic Carnitine Deficiency

Primary carnitine deficiency syndromes are classified into two types, systemic and myopathic (123). The clinical features of these syndromes have been reviewed (123). Primary muscle carnitine deficiency, which has as its major clinical features mild to severe muscle weakness and variable excess of lipids in skeletal muscle fibers, was thought to arise from defective transport of carnitine into muscle (43). Direct evidence for this hypothesis has not been reported. However, Rebouche & Engel (125) showed, by kinetic compartmental analysis, that the rate of uptake of L-carnitine by a compartment identified as skeletal muscle was in one patient 43% of the mean of six normal subjects, and 40% lower than the lowest control. These results support the above hypothesis, but kinetic studies of this type and/or more direct measurements of carnitine transport in additional patients are required to substantiate the conclusion that carnitine transport is impaired in primary muscle carnitine deficiency.

Primary systemic carnitine deficiency is often associated with multiple episodes of metabolic encephalopathy, hypoglycemia, hypoprothrombinemia, hyperammonemia, and lipid excess in hepatocytes during acute attacks (123). In these respects it resembles Reye's syndrome. Theoretically, primary systemic carnitine deficiency could arise from one or more of the following: (*a*) a defect in carnitine biosynthesis; (*b*) abnormal renal handling of carnitine; (*c*) alterations in cellular mechanisms for carnitine transport, affecting uptake and/or release of carnitine from tissues; (*d*) excessive degradation of carnitine; or (*e*) defective intestinal absorption of carnitine (123).

No evidence for a defect in carnitine biosynthesis was found in three patients with primary systemic carnitine deficiency (118, 121). Indirect evidence from balance studies indicated that defective absorption or excessive degradation of carnitine did not contribute to the pathogenesis of this syndrome in four patients studied (125). Efficiency of reabsorption of carnitine by the renal tubule was reduced in five cases of systemic carnitine deficiency (46, 161)<sup>2</sup>. For four of these subjects fractional reabsorption of total carnitine at a plasma carnitine concentration of 65  $\mu$ M was 60 ± 2.9% (mean ± S.D.; range 57–64%) compared to 90  $\pm$  3.9% (range 84–95%) for nine normal subjects (126). However, fractional reabsorption of carnitine for one control subject with normal skeletal muscle carnitine concentration and no clinical symptoms of carnitine deficiency was 43 and 59% in two separate measurements (46). Thus it was concluded that decreased efficiency of carnitine reabsorption in the patients studied could not entirely account for the clinical presentation of systemic carnitine deficiency, but this abnormality may have contributed to the pathogenesis of the syndrome.

Kinetic measurements of carnitine transport into cultured skeletal muscle cells and skin fibroblasts of patients with systemic carnitine deficiency did not differ from those of normal subjects (122). Kinetic compartmental analysis of carnitine metabolism revealed a reduced rate of carnitine transport into muscle in each of four subjects with systemic carnitine deficiency<sup>2</sup>, but the decreased rate was directly attributed to the reduced plasma carnitine concentration in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Three of these cases subsequently were shown to be associated with medium-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency in skin fibroblasts or leukocytes (36).

these individuals (125). In the same study, markedly variable day-to-day plasma carnitine concentrations in these four subjects were reported. Mean coefficient of variation for consecutive daily measurements over 27-28 days was 0.35 (range 0.29-0.42) compared to 0.09 (range 0.05-0.11) for six normal subjects. These fluctuations suggested an abnormality in regulation of the muscle/plasma carnitine concentration gradient. To date, factors that regulate the flow of carnitine into and out of muscle have not been clearly defined.

Clinically, systemic carnitine deficiency is a heterogeneous syndrome. For example, age of onset (or recognition) has varied considerably. Some patients present with cardiomyopathy (see discussion below) whereas others do not (123). The response to treatment with supplemental carnitine has been variable (123). These observations suggest that heterogeneity in the etiology of different cases of this syndrome may also exist.

Two cases of clinically diagnosed dietary-dependent carnitine deficiency have been reported (48, 143). One child developed systemic carnitine deficiency after switching from a milk-based formula diet to a soy protein-based formula (143). Classical symptoms were observed: recurrent episodes of hypoglycemia and liver dysfunction, with very low plasma and urine carnitine levels. The child also developed marked dicarboxylic aciduria. After returning to a carnitine-enriched diet (beef and beef broth and milk-based formula) carnitine levels in plasma and urine increased, dicarboxylic aciduria subsided, and clinical evidence of systemic carnitine deficiency was absent. A similar case of diet-induced carnitine deficiency was reported in a 12-year-old child on a strict vegetarian diet (48). Supplementation of the child's diet with carnitine restored plasma carnitine levels to normal, improved muscle strength, and prevented further attacks of metabolic encephalopathy. The dramatic response of these patients to dietary carnitine suggests a possible error in carnitine biosynthesis. To date, no genetic defect in this process has been demonstrated.

# Deficiency Syndromes Secondary to Other Genetic or Acquired Disorders

Carnitine deficiency has also been recognized secondary to a variety of genetic defects of intermediary metabolism or other disorders and conditions (for reviews, see 45, 123).

ORGANIC ACIDURIA Of this heterogeneous group of disorders and conditions, the organic acidurias are of particular interest, because they suggest a new physiological role for carnitine in intermediary metabolism. Carnitine deficiency has been recognized in long- (66) and medium-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency (36, 145), isovaleric acidemia, glutaric aciduria, propionic and methylmalonic acidemia (32), and short-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency (157). Chalmers et al (32) have shown that total carnitine excretion in 23 of 35 patients with various organic acidurias was higher than the range of controls (greater than 255 nmol/mg creatinine). For all patients studied except one, urinary acylcarnitine ester concentration was more than twice that of free carnitine (the mean ratio was 1.45 in normal subjects) and for 25 of 35 patients the ratio was greater than 10. Oral supplementation with L-carnitine in three of the patients led to even greater levels of acylcarnitine esters in urine.

The results suggested that carnitine was being utilized as a means of removing excess organic acids, and they support the hypothesis of Bieber et al (13) that carnitine acts as an intramitochondrial buffer to remove excess acyl moieties, allowing regeneration of free CoA to be used to maintain normal metabolic functions of the mitochondrion. Presumably excess acylcarnitine esters are released from cells and preferentially excreted (i.e. they are reabsorbed less efficiently than free carnitine). Alternatively, in some patients plasma acylcarnitine concentration is not abnormally high; therefore, increased urinary acylcarnitine esters may arise from renal carnitine metabolism via secretion or passive diffusion into the urinary tract. In normal individuals carnitine lost as acylcarnitine esters is readily replaced by endogenous carnitine synthesis and from dietary sources. However, loss of extraordinarily large amounts of acylcarnitine esters in genetic disorders characterized by organic aciduria may lead to the observed secondary carnitine deficiency.

RENAL DISEASE Carnitine deficiency has been described in Fanconi syndrome, a condition characterized by excessive excretion of numerous substances that normally are efficiently reabsorbed (11, 13). Mean fractional excretion of free carnitine was 33% and of acylcarnitine esters 26% in 21 subjects with Fanconi syndrome, compared to 3 and 5%, respectively, in normal individuals (11). Total free carnitine excretion in Fanconi syndrome patients correlated with total amino acid excretion (r = 0.76). Plasma free carnitine levels in 19 affected children were very low (11.7 ± 4.0  $\mu$ M; mean ± S.D.) compared to normal values (42.0 ± 9.0  $\mu$ M). Muscle free and total carnitine levels in two patients were marginally low and biopsies revealed, in one case, a mild increase in lipid droplets, and in the other case, evidence of myopathy. In one patient a five-hour fast resulted in a normal increase in plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, which suggested that hepatic fatty acid oxidation was intact.

Hypercarnitinemia has been demonstrated in uremia (35). However, in 1974 Bohmer et al (18) first demonstrated that hemodialysis therapy for this condition reduced serum carnitine by 25% of the value occurring before dialysis. Later, the same group (17) showed that intermittent hemodialysis caused a dramatic loss of carnitine from skeletal muscle and plasma into the dialysate fluid. A number of studies have confirmed these results and it is now well established that chronic hemodialysis can induce muscle and possibly myocardial carnitine deficiency (15, 16, 108, 132). Usually plasma carnitine levels are restored within 8 hours after dialysis, presumably from increased hepatic synthesis (16, 108). This loss of carnitine has been related to the complications often accompanying intermittent hemodialysis, i.e. hyperlipidemia, cardiomyopathy, and skeletal muscle asthenia and cramps (post-dialysis syndrome). Treatment with oral carnitine has been shown to attenuate the loss of carnitine from plasma and skeletal muscle and improve some of the above symptoms (5, 7, 10, 12, 25, 28, 49, 50, 63, 79, 81, 151, 158).

Several studies have demonstrated a lipid-lowering effect of carnitine treatment in chronically uremic patients supported by maintenance hemodialysis. Administration of intravenous (12) or oral (28, 63, 81) DL-carnitine decreased mean serum triglyceride concentration and increased high-density lipoproteins (HDL). However, in some patients DL-carnitine evoked a myasthenia-like syndrome, with alterations in the electromyogram and decreased muscle action potentials (8). Administration of only the physiologically active L-isomer did not elicit this syndrome and was effective in reducing serum triglyceride and increasing HDL (7).

Three studies did not confirm the lipid-lowering effect of DL-carnitine (4, 33, 50), which suggests that some dialysis patients are not responsive to carnitine. This apparent discrepancy may be attributed to differences in the effective dose of carnitine required to produce a significant lipid-lowering effect. Vacha et al (158) demonstrated a lipid-lowering effect of carnitine (i.v. 20 mg/kg) in hemodialysis patients with hypertriglyceridemia and low HDL-cholesterol values; but in patients with hypertriglyceridemia and normal HDL-cholesterol levels a much higher dose of L-carnitine (60 mg/kg) was required to produce a significant lipid-lowering effect.

Only two studies have investigated the effects of carnitine supplementation on hemodialysis-induced muscle alterations (10, 50). In the study by Fagher et al (50), three patients on regular hemodialysis were supplemented with DLcarnitine (900 mg/day) for four weeks. Carnitine treatment was associated with improved heat production by skeletal muscle. Hepatic function was assessed using an intravenous galactose load test and was normalized by carnitine treatment. In a double-blind cross-over study, Bellinghieri et al (10) treated 14 uremic patients with L-carnitine (2 g/day) for 60 days and found a significant decrease in asthenia and cramps during and after dialysis. These improvements were associated with parallel increases in serum and muscle L-carnitine concentration. Except for one patient, alterations in muscle histology were not corrected with carnitine therapy.

Heart failure is a major cause of death in hemodialysis patients (25). Since myocardial carnitine deficiency has been associated with cardiomyopathy in other patients (123, 161), it is conceivable that the cardiomegaly in hemodialy-

sis patients may be due to loss of carnitine from the heart into the dialysate. The effects of dialysis on myocardial carnitine content have not been investigated extensively. Only one study on the peritoneally dialyzed uremic rat demonstrated a significant reduction of carnitine in the heart (5). Another study in patients showed an inverse correlation between plasma carnitine and cardiomyopathy as assessed by the cardiothoracic ratio (79). Carnitine treatment of dialysis patients has been shown to enhance cardiac performance as evaluated by echocardiography (50) and to reduce arrhythmias significantly (151). However, a more recent study demonstrated that, in 28 randomly selected hemodialysis patients, L-carnitine administration did not improve left ventricular function, as monitored by echocardiography, electrocardiogram, phonocardiogram, and carotid pulse tracing (49).

The effect of peritoneal dialysis on plasma and muscle carnitine content appears to be different from that of intermittent hemodialysis (95, 96). As discussed above, a number of studies have shown that hemodialysis will decrease both plasma and skeletal muscle carnitine levels. In contrast, Moorthy et al (95) found that in patients receiving long-term peritoneal dialysis (either intermittent or continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis) normal plasma and muscle carnitine levels were maintained despite significant loss of carnitine into the dialysate. It was suggested that hemodialysis causes a rapid lowering of plasma carnitine, which triggers the release of carnitine from muscle stores, but in patients on peritoneal dialysis a much slower loss of carnitine into the dialysis fluid occurs and plasma and muscle carnitine levels are maintained, primarily by increased hepatic synthesis and/or dietary ingestion of carnitine. These results were recently confirmed in another 27 patients by the same group (96).

However, Bartel et al (5, 6) and Buoncristiani et al (26) reported that, in uremic rats or human subjects subjected to peritoneal dialysis, serum and muscle carnitine content declined sharply. These conflicting findings may be partially related to differences in the volume of dialysis fluid used during peritoneal dialysis and whether the kidneys of the patient were removed, but this information was not provided in the studies cited. Further investigation into the effects of peritoneal dialysis versus intermittent hemodialysis and the efficacy of carnitine therapy for dialysis patients is needed.

#### THE ROLE OF CARNITINE IN OTHER ABNORMAL METABOLIC CONDITIONS

#### Myopathic Heart Disease

In normal heart muscle approximately 60% of total energy metabolism comes from oxidation of fatty acids (103). Carnitine plays an essential role in transporting long-chain fatty acids into mitochondria (22); therefore adequate levels are required for normal fatty acid and energy metabolism in heart muscle. Carnitine may also be of metabolic importance because of its role in buffering fluctuations in mitochondrial acetyl-CoA levels. Through the enzyme carnitine acetyltransferase, carnitine can provide an alternative metabolic pathway for excess acetyl units generated via  $\beta$ -oxidation or glycolysis.

Carnitine acetyltransferase is found in relatively large amounts in cardiac tissue and facilitates formation of acetylcarnitine from acetyl-CoA and carnitine (13). The acetylcarnitine formed in the mitochondrial matrix can rapidly exchange with free or acylcarnitine across the mitochondrial inner membrane. By this mechanism excess acetyl units produced in the mitochondrial matrix may be stored in the cytosol as acetylcarnitine. Under conditions of increased energy demand, the cytosolic acetylcarnitine can be transferred rapidly back into the mitochondrial matrix, providing an additional and readily available source of acetyl units for the citric acid cycle. This function of acetylcarnitine may be of particular importance to the heart, because a single heart beat consumes more than the intramitochondrial acetyl-CoA content existing at any given instant (97).

The carnitine acetyltransferase reaction may also indirectly regulate the rate of free fatty acid activation to long-chain acyl-CoA by controlling the amount of free coenzyme A available to the cytoplasmic thiokinase enzyme. An increase in cytoplasmic acetylcarnitine will also increase formation of cytoplasmic acetyl-CoA and free carnitine by the action of microsomal carnitine acetyltransferase. Consequently the amount of cytoplasmic free coenzyme A available for thiokinase-catalyzed activation of free fatty acids would be decreased. By equilibrating both the mitochrondrial and cytoplasmic ratios of acetyl-CoA/ coenzyme A and acetylcarnitine/carnitine, activation of long-chain fatty acids is coupled to the rate of  $\beta$ -oxidation. In addition, by controlling the acetyl-CoA/ coenzyme A ratio, carnitine may be involved in regulation of glucose utilization, since this ratio is an important regulator of pyruvate dehydrogenase activity (76). It has been proposed that carnitine, through other carnitine acyltransferase enzymes, may also be involved in metabolism of branched-chain amino acids and elimination of excess acyl units from the heart (13).

The importance of carnitine in cardiac metabolism and function is emphasized by the growing number of studies demonstrating a close association between systemic and myopathic carnitine deficiency and both hypertrophic and congestive cardiomyopathies (27, 29, 34, 37, 42, 59, 107, 123, 155, 156, 161). In most cases, oral carnitine treatment improved cardiac contractile function and morphology (29, 34, 39, 42, 107, 155, 156). The lack of a beneficial response to carnitine therapy in some patients may be due to a carnitine transport defect in the heart. This possibility is supported by the fact that only a few studies have demonstrated any significant increase in muscle carnitine after replacement therapy with carnitine in myopathic carnitine deficiency (156, 161). Cases of secondary carnitine deficiency induced by genetic defects of intermediary metabolism also have been associated with cardiomyopathy (3, 66, 146).

Myocardial carnitine deficiency is also found in a number of states and diseases such as aging (1), diabetes (93), diphtheria (23), and chronic heart failure (150). The correlation between carnitine deficiency and cardiomyopathy suggests that carnitine therapy may ameliorate alterations in cardiac contractile function associated with these conditions. A study in humans showed that carnitine administration to diphtheritic patients resulted in decreased incidence of heart failure, pacemaker implants, and lethality indices due to myocarditis (113). A few studies in experimental animals have indicated such an effect of carnitine in these diseases. At present no definite conclusion can be drawn concerning the efficacy of carnitine therapy for treatment of these conditions.

Cardiomyopathy may also be associated with elevated levels of carnitine in plasma and heart (156). The relationship between elevated plasma and tissue carnitine and cardiomyopathy is unclear.

### Ischemic Heart Disease

Although controversial, carnitine has been suggested as an agent for protecting the ischemic myocardium. The rationale for this is that myocardial ischemia causes a loss of total intracellular carnitine (84, 142) but an increase in intracellular long-chain acylcarnitine and coenzyme A esters (142, 163). It was suggested that carnitine therapy would prevent the loss of carnitine and would decrease the accumulation of lipid intermediates (particularly long-chain acylcarnitine esters), which are believed to be toxic to the heart (2, 141). Studies in humans have shown that carnitine improves exercise tolerance (74) and atrial pacing tolerance in patients with angina pectoris (51, 52, 154). However, studies in experimental animals have produced conflicting results with respect to the protective effect of L-carnitine in ischemia (53, 58, 84, 98, 149). Because of these conflicting findings, the efficacy of carnitine for treatment of ischemic heart disease in man is questionable and requires further study.

# Hyperlipidemia

Because of its essential role in fatty acid oxidation, carnitine may be an effective lipid-lowering agent. As discussed above, the effects of carnitine on lipid metabolism during hemodialysis and in newborn infants have been investigated (4, 12, 28, 33, 50, 63, 81, 99, 104, 105, 134, 135, 158, 162). A number of other studies have found a hypolipidemic effect of carnitine in other types of patients as well. Oral administration of carnitine to patients with Type IV hyperlipoproteinemia was shown to cause a pronounced reduction of serum triglycerides and free fatty acids without significantly changing total serum cholesterol (91, 111). Blood glucose levels were increased during carnitine

administration (900 mg/day, 8 weeks), which suggests a shift from glucose to fatty acid oxidation in these patients. In Type II hyperlipoproteinemia patients, supplementation with oral carnitine (3 g/day, 40 days) resulted in a marked reduction of serum triglycerides and cholesterol and a normalized lipoprotein electrophoresis pattern (111). Another study revealed that oral carnitine administration (330 mg, 3 times per day for 8 to 250 days) to Type II and IV hyperlipoproteinemia patients significantly reduced plasma cholesterol and triglycerides (112). Similar results were found in hyperlipidemic diabetic patients given oral DL-carnitine (750 mg/day, 4-6 weeks) (9). Administration of L-carnitine (1 g/day, 10-15 weeks) to patients with normal serum triglycerides but low HDL caused a substantial decrease in serum triglycerides and an increase in HDL (130). Since high levels of HDL are associated with reduced risk of arteriosclerotic cardiovascular disease, the effect of carnitine on HDL levels may be of particular importance. However, the mechanism for this increase in HDL is unknown. In contrast, other studies have failed to demonstrate a significant lipid-lowering effect of carnitine in fasted (54), fat-loaded (30), or normal individuals (30), or in patients with jejunoileal bypass (136).

#### Ketosis

Ketotic states are accompanied by an increase in carnitine content of liver (92) and an increased plasma-acylcarnitine-to-free-carnitine ratio (21, 54, 137). Carnitine stimulates ketogenesis in isolated perfused rat liver (92) and enhances the oxidation of acetoacetate by muscle and kidney mitochondria (72). These findings have led to speculation that carnitine has a regulatory role in both ketone body synthesis and utilization.

The effects of exogenous carnitine on blood ketone body levels vary considerably depending upon the metabolic state of the patient (60, 69, 161). Carnitine supplements were effective in lowering the  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentration of blood in fasted children (60) and in a patient with muscle carnitine deficiency (161). In contrast, other studies have shown that carnitine treatment stimulates ketosis. A recent study involving muscular dystrophy patients revealed that carnitine administration increased blood  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentration after an overnight fast (69). This effect was not observed in normal subjects under the same conditions. In some cases continuous carnitine treatment led to lethargy, irritability and caused personality changes that cleared after cessation of therapy (69). Another study reported that the beneficial effect of L-carnitine in a patient with medium-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency, secondary carnitine deficiency, and hypoglycemia was associated with increased ketone body levels (66).

The differential effect of carnitine may be explained partially in a study by Yeh (164). He found that in rats carnitine suppressed hyperketonemia induced by fasting, suckling, and fat feeding, but it did not alter production of  $^{14}CO_2$ 

from  $[{}^{14}C]\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate. These findings provide presumptive evidence that carnitine does not affect ketone body utilization by peripheral tissues and strongly suggest that under some conditions carnitine can inhibit ketogenesis in the liver. This hypothesis is also supported by studies with isolated hepatocytes (164). In these cells high concentrations of carnitine inhibited ketone body production but at low concentrations ketone body production was stimulated. These results suggest that carnitine can be either ketogenic or antiketogenic depending on its concentration and the metabolic state of the subject. Thus, in patients receiving carnitine therapy it is advisable to monitor blood ketone body levels.

# SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

It is apparent from the foregoing discussion that carnitine plays an essential role in human intermediary metabolism. The question of a dietary requirement for carnitine, particularly for the human infant, is of significant theoretical and practical interest. Aberrant carnitine metabolism resulting from abnormal genetic or acquired conditions may have serious consequences for the affected individual. At present many of the treatment modalities for carnitine deficiency are empirical. Further clarification of the mechanisms by which carnitine depletion is manifest in these conditions is essential for designing treatment programs. Moreover, therapeutic use of carnitine in several human diseases not involving carnitine deficiency per se has been indicated. Before such treatment becomes generally accepted, we must determine precisely the role of this amino acid in the biochemical and physiological events that participate in the pathogenesis of each disease.

#### Literature Cited

- Abu-Erreish, G. M., Neely, J. R., Whitmer, J. T., Whitman, V., Sanadi, D. R. 1977. Fatty acid oxidation by isolated perfused working hearts of aged rats. *Am. J. Physiol.* 232:E258-62
- Adams, R. J., Cohen, D. W., Gupte, S., Johnson, J. D., Wallick, E. T., et al. 1979. In vitro effects of palmitylcamitine on cardiac plasma membrane Na<sup>+</sup>, K<sup>+</sup>-ATPase, and sarcoplasmic reticulum Ca<sup>2+</sup> transport. J. Biol. Chem. 25: 12404-10
- Allen, R. J., Hansch, D. B., Wu, H. L. C. 1982. Hypocarnitinaemia in disorders of organic acid metabolism. *Lancet* 2:500-1
- Aubia, J., Masramon, J., Lloveras, J., Llorach, M., Andolz, P. 1980. Carnitine in haemodialysis patients. *Lancet* 2: 1028-29

- Bartel, L. L., Hussey, J. L., Elson, C., Shrago, E. 1981. Depletion of heart and skeletal muscle carnitine in the normal rat by peritoneal dialysis. *Nutr. Res.* 1:261– 66
- Bartel, L. L., Hussey, J. L., Shrago, E. 1981. Perturbation of serum carnitine levels in human adults by chronic renal disease and dialysis therapy. *Am. J. Clin. Nutr.* 34:1314–20
- Bazzato, G., Coli, U., Landini, S., Mezzina, C., Ciman, M. 1981. Myasthenialike syndrome after D<sub>L</sub>- but not Lcarnitine. *Lancet* 1:1209
- Bazzato, G., Mezzina, C., Ciman, M., Guarnieri, G. 1979. Myasthenia-like syndrome associated with carnitine in patients on long-term haemodialysis. *Lancet* 1:1041-42
- 9. Bekaert, J., Deltour, G. 1960. Effet de

la carnitine sur l'hyperlipidémie diabétique. Clin. Chim. Acta 5:177-80

- Bellinghieri, L. G., Savica, V., Mallamace, A., DiStefano, C., Consolo, F., et al. 1983. Correlation between increased serum and tissue L-carnitine levels and improved muscle symptoms in hemodialyzed patients. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 38:523-31
- Bernardini, I., Rizzo, W. B., Dalakas, M., Bernar, J., Gahl, W. A. 1985. Plasma and muscle free carnitine deficiency due to renal Fanconi syndrome. J. Clin. Invest. 75:1124-30
- Bertoli, M., Battistella, P. A., Vergani, L., Naso, A., Gasparotto, M. L., et al. 1981. Carnitine deficiency induced during hemodialysis and hyperlipidemia: effect of replacement therapy. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 34:1496-1500
- Bieber, L. L., Emaus, R., Valkner, K., Farrell, S. 1982. Possible functions of short-chain and medium-chain carnitine acyltransferases. *Fed. Proc.* 41:2858– 62
- Bieber, L. L., Kerner, J. 1985. Isolation and identification of α-methyloctenylcarnitines from human urine. *Fed. Proc.* 44(5):1415 (Abstr.)
- Bizzi, A., Cini, M., Garattini, S., Mingardi, G., Licini, L., et al. 1983. L-Carnitine addition to haemodialysis fluid prevents plasma-carnitine deficiency during dialysis. *Lancet* 1:882
- Bizzi, A., Mingardi, G., Codegoni, A. M., Mecca, G., Garattini, S. 1978. Accelerated recovery of post-dialysis plasma carnitine fall by oral carnitine. *Biomedicine* 29:183–84
- Bohmer, T., Bergrem, H., Eiklid, K. 1978. Carnitine deficiency induced during internittent haemodialysis for renal failure. *Lancet* 1:126-28
- Bohmer, T., Rydning, A., Solberg, H. E. 1974. Carnitine levels in human serum in health and disease. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 57:55-61
- Borum, P. R. 1983. Carnitine. Ann. Rev. Nutr. 3:233-59
- Borum, P. R., York, C. M., Broquist, H. P. 1979. Carnitine content of liquid formulas and special diets. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 32:2272-76
- Brass, E. P., Hoppel, C. L. 1978. Carnitine metabolism in the fasting rat. J. Biol. Chem. 253:2688–93
- Bremer, J. 1983. Carnitine-metabolism and functions. *Physiol. Rev.* 63:1420-80
- Bressler, R., Wittels, B. 1965. The effect of diphtheria toxin on carnitine metabolism in the heart. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 104:39-45

- Brooks, D. E., McIntosh, J. E. A. 1975. Turnover of carnitine by rat tissues. *Biochem. J.* 148:439–45
- Brunner, F. P., Brynger, H., Chantler, C., Donckerwolcke, R. A., Hathaway, R. A., et al. 1978. Combined report on regular dialysis and transplantation in Europe 1X. *Proc. Eur. Dial. Transplant. Assoc.* 16:3–82
- Buoncristiani, U., DiPaolo, I. V., Carobi, C. 1981. Carnitine depletion with CAPD. In Advances in Peritoneal Dialysis, ed. G. M. Gahl, M. Kessel, K. D. Nolph, pp. 441-45. Amsterdam: Excerpta Medica. 508 pp.
- Carroll, J. E., Brooke, M. H., DeVivo, D. C., Shumate, J. B., Kratz, R., et al. 1980. Carnitine "deficiency": lack of response to carnitine therapy. *Neurology* 30:618-26
- Casciani, C. U., Caruso, U., Cravotto, E., Corsi, M., Pola, P., et al. 1980. Effect of L-carnitine on lipid pattern in haemodialysis. *Lancet* 2:1309–10
- Cederbaum, S. D., Auestad, N., Bernar, J. 1984. Four-year treatment of systemic carnitine deficiency. N. Engl. J. Med. 310:1395–96
- Cederblad, G. 1984. Fat metabolism following an intravenous bolus dose of a fat emulsion and carnitine. *Clin. Physiol.* 4:159-68
- Cederblad, G., Lindstedt, S. 1976. Metabolism of labeled carnitine in the rat. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 175:173-80
- 32. Chalmers, R. A., Roe, C. R., Stacey, T. E., Hoppel, C. L. 1984. Urinary excretion of L-carnitine and acylcarnitines by patients with disorders of organic acid metabolism: evidence for secondary insufficiency of L-carnitine. *Pediatr. Res.* 18:1325-28
- Chan, M. K., Persaud, J. W., Varghese, Z., Baillod, R. A., Moorhead, J. F. 1982. Response patterns to DL-carnitine in patients on haemodialysis. *Nephron* 30:240–43
- Chapoy, P. R., Angelini, C., Brown, W. J., Stiff, J. E., Shug, A. L., et al. 1980. Systemic carnitine deficiency—a treatable inherited lipid-storage disease presenting as Reye's syndrome. N. Engl. J. Med. 303:1389-94
- Chen, S.-H., Lincoln, S. D. 1977. Increased serum carnitine concentration in renal insufficiency. *Clin. Chem.* 23:278– 80
- 36. Coates, P. M., Hale, D. E., Stanley, C. A., Corkey, B. E., Cortner, J. A. 1985. Genetic deficiency of medium-chain acyl coenzyme A dehydrogenase: studies in cultured skin fibroblasts and peripheral

mononuclear leukocytes. Pediatr. Res. 19:671-76

- Cruse, R. P., DiMauro, S., Towfighi, J., Trevisan, C. 1984. Familial systemic carnitine deficiency. Arch. Neurol. 41: 301-5
- Curran, J. S., Williams, P. R., Kanarek, K. S., Novak, M., Monkus, E. F. 1983. An evaluation of orally supplemented Lcarnitine in premature infants receiving Intralipid<sup>®</sup> 20%. Acta Chir. Scand. Suppl. 517:157-64
- DiDonato, S., Pelucchetti, D., Rimoldi, M., Mora, M., Garavaglia, B., et al. 1984. Systemic carnitine deficiency: clinical, biochemical, and morphological cure with L-carnitine. *Neurology* 34:157– 62
- DiDonato, S., Rimoldi, M., Garavaglia, B., Uziel, G. 1984. Propionylcarnitine excretion in propionic and methylmalonic acidurias: a cause of carnitine deficiency. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 139:13– 21
- Dunn, W. A., Englard, S. 1981. Carnitine biosynthesis by the perfused rat liver from exogenous protein-bound trimethyllysine. Metabolism of methylated lysine derivatives arising from the degradation of 6-N-[methyl-<sup>3</sup>H]lysine-labeled glycoproteins. J. Biol. Chem. 256:12437-44
- 42. Duran, M., de Klerk, J. B. C., Wadman, S. K., Scholte, H. R., Beekman, R. P., et al. 1984. Systemic carnitine deficiency: benefit of oral carnitine supplements vs. persisting biochemical abnormalities. *Eur. J. Pediatr.* 142:224–28
- Engel, A. G., Angelini, C. 1973. Carnitine deficiency of human skeletal muscle with associated lipid storage myopathy: A new syndrome. *Science* 179:899– 902
- 44. Engel, A. G., Rebouche, C. J. 1982. Pathogenetic mechanisms in human carnitine deficiency syndromes. In *Disorders of the Motor Unit*, ed. D. L. Schotland, pp. 643–55. New York: Wiley. 954 pp.
- Engel, A. G., Rebouche, C. J. 1984. Carnitine metabolism and inborn errors. J. Inherited Metab. Dis. 7 (Suppl. 1):38– 43
- 46. Engel, A. G., Rebouche, C. J., Wilson, D. M., Glasgow, A. M., Romshe, C. A., et al. 1981. Primary systemic carnitine deficiency. II. Renal handling of carnitine. *Neurology* 31:819–25
- Englard, S., Seifter, S. 1986. The biochemical functions of ascorbic acid. Ann. Rev. Nutr. 6:365-406
- 48. Etzioni, A., Levy, J., Nitzan, M., Erde,

P., Benderly, A. 1984. Systemic carnitine deficiency exacerbated by a strict vegetarian diet. Arch. Dis. Child. 59: 177-79

- Fagher, B., Cederblad, G., Monti, M., Olsson, L., Rasmussen, B., et al. 1985. Carnitine and left ventricular function in haemodialysis patients. Scand. J. Lab. Invest. 45:193–98
- Fagher, B., Thysell, H., Nilsson-Ehle, P., Monti, M., Olsson, L., et al. 1982. The effect of D,L-carnitine supplementation on muscle metabolism, neuropathy, cardiac and hepatic function in hemodialysis patients. Acta Med. Scand. 212:115-20
- 51. Ferrari, R., Cucchini, F., DiLisa, F., Raddino, R., Bolognesi, R., et al. 1984. The effect of L-carnitine (carnitene) on myocardial metabolism of patients with coronary artery disease. *Clin. Trials J.* 21:40-58
- Ferrari, R., Cucchini, F., Visioli, O. 1984. The metabolical effects of Lcarnitine in angina pectoris. *Int. J. Cardiol.* 5:213-16
- Folts, J. D., Shug, A. L., Koke, J. R., Bittar, N. 1978. Protection of the ischemic dog myocardium with carnitine. *Am. J. Cardiol.* 41:1209–14
- 54. Frohlich, J., Seccombe, D. W., Hahn, P., Dodek, P., Hynie, I. 1978. Effect of fasting on free and esterified carnitine levels in human serum and urine: correlation with serum levels of free fatty acids and β-hydroxybutyrate. *Metabolism* 27:555-61
- Genuth, S. M., Hoppel, C. L. 1979. Plasma and urine carnitine in diabetic ketosis. *Diabetes* 28:1083–87
- Genuth, S. M., Hoppel, C. L. 1981. Acute hormonal effects on carnitine metabolism in thin and obese subjects: responses to somatostatin, glucagon, and insulin. *Metabolism* 30:393–401
- 57. Gilbert, E. F. 1985. Carnitine deficiency. Pathology 17:161-69
- Gilmour, R. F. Jr., Williams, E. S., Farmer, B. B., Zipes, D. P. 1981. Effects of carnitine and atractyloside on canine cardiac electrical activity. Am. J. Physiol. 241:H505-12
- 59. Glasgow, A. M., Engel, A. G., Bier, D. M., Perry, L. W., Dickie, M., et al. 1983. Hypoglycemia, hepatic dysfunction, muscle weakness, cardiomyopathy, free carnitine deficiency and long-chain acylcarnitine excess responsive to medium-chain triglyceride diet. *Pediatr. Res.* 17:319–26
- 60. Gravina, E., Gravina-Sanvitale, G. 1969. Effect of carnitine on blood ace-

toacetate in fasting children. Clin. Chim. Acta 23:376-77

- Gross, C. J., Henderson, L. M. 1984. Absorption of D- and L-carnitine by the intestine and kidney tubule in the rat. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 772:209-19
- Gudjonsson, H., Li, B U. K., Shug, A. L., Olsen, W. A. 1985. In vivo studies of intestinal carnitine absorption in rats. *Gastroenterology* 88:1880-87
- Gusmano, R., Oleggini, R., Perfumo, F. 1981. Plasma carnitine concentrations and dyslipidemia in children on maintenance hemodialysis. J. Pediatr. 99:429– 32
- Hahn, P. 1981. The development of carnitine synthesis from γ-butyrobetaine in the rat. Life Sci. 29:1057–60
- Hahn, P., Allardyce, D. B., Frolich, J. 1982. Plasma carnitine levels during total parenteral nutrition of adult patients. *Am. J. Clin. Nutr.* 36:569–72
- 66. Hale, D. E., Batshaw, M. L., Coates, P. M., Frerman, F. E., Goodman, S. I., et al. 1985. Long-chain acyl coenzyme A dehydrogenase deficiency: an inherited cause of nonketotic hypoglycemia. *Pediatr. Res.* 19:666-71
- Hamilton, J. W., Li, B U. K., Shug, A., Olsen, W. A. 1983. Studies of L-carnitine absorption in man. *Gastroenterology* 84(5, Pt. 2):1180 (Abstr.)
- Henderson, L. M., Nelson, P. J., Henderson, L. 1982. Mammalian enzymes of trimethyllysine conversion to trimethylaminobutyrate. *Fed. Proc.* 41:2843--47
- Hoganson, G. E., Chun, R., Berlow, D., Paulson, D. J., Traxler, J., et al. 1983. Ketogenic response to L-carnitine administration in Leigh's disease. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 35:135
- Hoppel, C. L., Genuth, S. M. 1980. Carnitine metabolism in normal-weight and obese human subjects during fasting. *Am. J. Physiol.* 238:E409–15
- Am. J. Physiol. 238:E409–15
  71. Horne, D. W., Tanphaichitr, V., Broquist, H. P. 1971. Role of lysine in carnitine biosynthesis in *Neurospora crassa*. J. Biol. Chem. 246:4373–75
- Hulsmann, W. C., Siliprandi, D., Ciman, M., Siliprandi, N. 1964. Effect of carnitine on the oxidation of α-oxoglutarate to succinate in the presence of acetoacetate or pyruvate. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 93:166–68
- Kakimoto, Y., Akazawa, S. 1970. Isolation and identification of N<sup>G</sup>,N<sup>G</sup>- and N<sup>G</sup>,N<sup>G</sup>-dimethylarginine, N<sup>ε</sup>-mono-, di-, and trimethyllysine, and glucosylgalactosyl- and galactosyl-δ-hydroxylysine from human urine. J. Biol. Chem. 245:5751–58

- 74. Kamikawa, T., Suzuki, Y., Kobayashi, A., Hayashi, H., Masumura, Y., et al. 1984. Effects of L-carnitine on exercise tolerance in patients with stable angina pectoris. Jpn. Heart J. 25:587–97
- Karpati, G., Carpenter, S., Engel, A. G., Watters, G., Allen, J., et al. 1975. The syndrome of systemic carnitine deficiency. Clinical, morphological, biochemical and pathophysiologic features. *Neurolo*gy 25:16–24
- Kerbey, A. L., Randle, P. J., Cooper, R. H., Whitehouse, S., Pask, H. T., et al. 1976. Regulation of pyruvate dehydrogenase in rat heart. *Biochem. J.* 154:327–48
- 77. Khan-Siddiqui, L., Bamji, M. S. 1980. Plasma carnitine levels in adult males in India: effects of high cereal, low fat diet, fat supplementation, and nutritional status. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 33:1259-63
- Khan-Siddiqui, L., Bamji, M. S. 1983. Lysine-carnitine conversion in normal and undernourished adult men—suggestion of a nonpeptidyl pathway. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 37:93–98
- Kudoh, Y., Shoji, T., Oimatsu, H., Yoshida, S., Kikuchi, K., et al. 1983. The role of L-carnitine in the pathogenesis of cardiomegaly in patients with chronic hemodialysis. *Jpn. Circ. J.* 47:1391-97
- LaBadie, J., Dunn, W. A., Aronson, N. N. Jr. 1976. Hepatic synthesis of carnitine from protein-bound trimethyl-lysine. Lysosomal digestion of methyl-lysinelabelled asialo-fetuin. *Biochem. J.* 160: 85-95
- Lacour, B., Chanard, J., Haguet, M., Basile, C., Assan, R., et al. 1980. Carnitine improves lipid anomalies in haemodialysis patients. *Lancet* 2:763-65
- Lange, H. W., Löwer, R., Hempel, S. 1973. Quantitative determination of N<sup>\*</sup>methylated lysines in human plasma and urine. Hoppe-Seyler's Z. Physiol. Chem. 354:117-20
- Lennon, D. L. F., Stratman, F. W., Shrago, E., Nagle, F. J., Madden, M., et al. 1983. Effects of acute moderateintensity exercise on carnitine metabolism in men and women. J. Appl. Physiol. Respirat. Environ. Exercise Physiol. 55:489-95
- Liedtke, A. J., Nellis, S. H., Whitesell, L. F. 1981. Effects of carnitine isomers on fatty acid metabolism in ischemic swine hearts. *Circ. Res.* 48:859–66
- Lindstedt, G., Lindstedt, S., Nordin, I. 1982. γ-Butyrobetaine hydroxylase in human kidney. Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. 42:477-85
- 86. Lindstedt, S., Nordin, I. 1984. Multiple

forms of γ-butyrobetaine hydroxylase (EC 1.14.11.1). *Biochem. J.* 223:119–27

- Long, C. S., Haller, R. G., Foster, D. W., McGarry, J. D. 1982. Kinetics of camitine dependent fatty acid oxidation: implications for human camitine deficiency. *Neurology* 32:663–66
- Lou, M. F., Siena, M. 1981. Quantitation of methylated basic amino acids in biological fluid. *Biochem. Med.* 25:309– 14
- Maebashi, M., Kawamura, N., Sato, M., Imamura, A., Yoshinaga, K., et al. 1977. Urinary excretion of carnitine in patients with hyperthyroidism and hypothyroidism: augmentation by thyroid hormone. *Metabolism* 26:351-56
- 90. Maebashi, M., Kawamura, N., Sato, M., Imamura, A., Yoshinaga, K., et al. 1977. Urinary excretion of carnitine and lipids in patients with hypofunctional endocrine diseases: involvement of adrenocorticoid and thyroid hormones in ACTH-induced augmentation of carnitine and lipids metabolism. *Metabolism* 26:357-61
- Maebashi, M., Sato, M., Kawamura, N., Imamura, A., Yoshinaga, K. 1978. Lipid-lowering effect of carnitine in patients with type-IV hyperlipoproteinaemia. Lancet 2:805-7
- McGarry, J. D., Robles-Valdes, C., Foster, D. W. 1975. Role of camitine in hepatic ketogenesis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 72:4385–88
- Mehlman, M. A., Kader, M. M. A., Therriault, D. G. 1969. Metabolism, turnover time, half-life, body pool of carnitine.<sup>14</sup>C in normal, alloxan diabetic and insulin-treated rats. *Life Sci.* 8(Pt. II): 465-72
- Millington, D. S., Bohan, T. P., Roe, C. R., Yergey, A. L., Liberato, D. J. 1985. Valproylcarnitine: a novel drug metabolite identified by fast atom bombardment and thermospray liquid chromatographymass spectrometry. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 145:69-76
- Moorthy, A. V., Rosenblum, M., Rajaram, R., Shug, A. 1983. A comparison of plasma and muscle carnitine in patients on peritoneal or hemodialysis for chronic renal failure. *Am. J. Nephrol.* 146:100–7
- Moorthy, A. V., Shug, A. L. 1985. Plasma carnitine levels do not fall in patients on long-term CAPD. *Peritoneal Dialysis Bull*. 5:175–79
- Neely, J. R., Denton, R. M., England, P. J., Randle, P. J. 1972. The effects of increased heart work on the tricarboxylate cycle and its interactions with gly-

colysis in the perfused rat heart. Biochem. J. 128:147-59

- Neely, J. R., Garber, D., McDonough, K., Idell-Wenger, J. 1979. Relationship between ventricular function and intermediates of fatty acid metabolism during myocardial ischemia: effects of carnitine. In *Ischemic Myocardium and Antianginal Drugs*, ed. M. M. Winbury, Y. Abiko, pp. 225-34. New York: Raven
- Novak, M., Monkus, E. F., Buch, M., Lesmes, H., Silverio, J. 1983. The effect of a L-carnitine-supplemented soybean formula on the plasma lipids of infants. *Acta Chir. Scand. Suppl.* 517:149-55
- 100. Novak, M., Monkus, E. F., Chung, D., Buch, M. 1981. Carnitine in the perinatal metabolism of lipids. I. Relationship between maternal and fetal plasma levels of carnitine and acylcarnitines. *Pediatrics* 67:95–100
- Novak, M., Penn-Walker, D., Hahn, P., Monkus, E. F. 1975. Effect of carnitine on lipolysis in subcutaneous adipose tissue of newborns. *Biol. Neonate* 25:85–94
- 102. Novak, M., Wieser, P. B., Buch, M., Hahn, P. 1979. Acetylcamitine and free carnitine in body fluids before and after birth. *Pediatr. Res.* 13:10–15
- 103. Opie, L. H. 1968. Metabolism of the heart in health and disease. Part 1. Am. Heart J. 76:685–98
- 104. Orzali, A., Donzelli, F., Enzi, G., Rubaltelli, F. F. 1983. Effect of carnitine on lipid metabolism in the newborn. I. Carnitine supplementation during total parenteral nutrition in the first 48 hours of life. *Biol. Neonate* 43:186–90
- 105. Orzali, A., Maetzke, G., Donzelli, F., Rubaltelli, F. F. 1984. Effect of carnitine on lipid metabolism in the neonate. II. Carnitine addition to lipid infusion during prolonged total parenteral nutrition. J. Pediatr. 104:436–40
- 106. Paik, W. K., Kim, S. 1980. Protein Methylation, pp. 8–25. New York: Wiley. 282 pp.
- 107. Parker, D., Root, A. W., Schimmel, S., Andriola, M., DiMauro, S. 1982. Encephalopathy and fatal myopathy in two siblings. Am. J. Dis. Child. 136:598–601
- Penn, D., Schmidt-Sommerfeld, E. 1983. Carnitine and carnitine esters in plasma and adipose tissue of chronic uremic patients undergoing hemodialysis. *Metabolism* 32:806-9
- Penn, D., Schmidt-Sommerfeld, E., Pascu, F. 1981. Decreased tissue carnitine concentrations in newborn infants receiving total parenteral nutrition. J. Pediatr. 98:976-78
- Penn, D., Schmidt-Sommerfeld, E., Wolf, H. 1980. Carnitine deficiency in

premature infants receiving total parenteral nutrition. *Early Hum. Dev.* 4:23-34

- Pola, P., Savi, L., Grilli, M., Flore, R., Serricchio, M. 1980. Carnitine in the therapy of dyslipidemic patients. *Curr. Ther. Res.* 27:208-16
- 112. Pola, P., Tondi, P., Dal Lago, A., Serricchio, M., Flore, R. 1983. Statistical evaluation of long-term L-carnitine therapy in hyperlipoprotein-aemias. *Drugs Exp. Clin. Res.* 9:925-34
- 113. Ramos, A. C. M. F., Elias, P. R. P., Barrucand, L., da Silva, J. A. F. 1984. The protective effect of carnitine in human diphtheric myocarditis. *Pediatr. Res.* 18:815–19
- 114. Rebouche, C. J. 1977. Carnitine movement across muscle cell membranes. Studies in isolated rat muscle. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 471:145–55
- 115. Rebouche, C. J. 1980. Comparative aspects of carnitine biosynthesis in microorganisms and mammals with attention to carnitine biosynthesis in man. In *Carnitine Biosynthesis, Metabolism, and Functions*, ed. R. A. Frenkel, J. D. McGarry, pp. 57–72. New York: Academic. 356 pp.
- Rebouche, C. J. 1982. Sites and regulation of carnitine biosynthesis in mammals. Fed. Proc. 41:2848-52
- 117. Rebouche, C. J. 1983. Effect of dietary carnitine isomers and γ-butyrobetaine on L-carnitine biosynthesis and metabolism in the rat. J. Nutr. 113:1906–13
- Rebouche, C. J., Engel, A. G. 1980. In vitro analysis of hepatic carnitine biosynthesis in human systemic carnitine deficiency. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 106:295–300
- 119. Rebouche, C. J., Engel, A. G. 1980. Significance of renal γ-butyrobetaine hydroxylase for carnitine biosynthesis in man. J. Biol. Chem. 255:8700-5
- 120. Rebouche, C. J., Engel, A. G. 1980. Tissue distribution of camitine biosynthetic enzymes in man. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 630:22–29
- 121. Rebouche, C. J., Engel, A. G. 1981. Primary systemic carnitine deficiency. I. Carnitine biosynthesis. *Neurology* 31: 813-18
- 122. Rebouche, C. J., Engel, A. G. 1982. Carnitine transport in cultured muscle cells and skin fibroblasts from patients with systemic carnitine deficiency. *In Vitro* 18:495-500
- 123. Rebouche, C. J., Engel, A. G. 1983. Carnitine metabolism and deficiency syndromes. *Mayo Clin. Proc.* 58:533-40
- 124. Rebouche, C. J., Engel, A. G. 1983. Kinetic compartmental analysis of carni-

tine metabolism in the dog. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 220:60-70 125. Rebouche, C. J., Engel, A. G. 1984.

- 125. Rebouche, C. J., Engel, A. G. 1984. Kinetic compartmental analysis of carnitine metabolism in the human carnitine deficiency syndromes. Evidence for alterations in tissue carnitine transport. J. Clin. Invest. 73:857–67
- 126. Rebouche, C. J., Engel, A. G. 1984. Carnitine biosynthesis and metabolism in the primary carnitine deficiency syndromes. In *Neuromuscular Diseases*, ed. G. Serratrice, D. Cros, C. Desnuelle, J.-L. Gastaut, J.-F. Pellisier, et al., pp. 95–99. New York: Raven. 602 pp.
- 127. Rebouche, C. J., Lehman, L. J. 1985. Availability of dietary €-N-trimethyllysine for carnitine biosynthesis in the growing rat. Fed. Proc. 44(3):763 (Abstr.)
- 128. Rebouche, C. J., Mack, D. L. 1984. Sodium gradient-stimulated transport of L-carnitine into renal brush border membrane vesicles: Kinetics, specificity, and regulation by dietary carnitine. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 235:393-402
- Rebouche, C. J., Mack, D. L., Edmonson, P. F. 1984. L-Carnitine dissimilation in the gastrointestinal tract of the rat. *Biochemistry* 23:6422-26
- Rossi, C. S., Siliprandi, N. 1982. Effect of carnitine on serum HDL-cholesterol: report of two cases. *Johns Hopkins Med.* J. 150:51–54
- 131. Sandor, A., Pecsuvac, K., Kerner, J., Alkonyi, I. 1982. On carnitine content of the human breast milk. *Pediatr. Res.* 16:89–91
- 132. Savica, V., Bellinghieri, G., DiStefano, C., Corvaja, E., Consolo, F., et al. 1983. Plasma and muscle carnitine levels in haemodialysis patients with morphological-ultrastructural examination of muscle samples. *Nephron* 35:232–36
- Schiff, D., Chan, G., Seccombe, D., Hahn, P. 1979. Plasma carnitine levels during intravenous feeding of the neonate. J. Pediatr. 95:1043-46
- 134. Schmidt-Sommerfeld, E., Penn, D., Wolf, H. 1982. Carnitine blood concentration and fat utilization in parenterally alimented premature newborn infants. J. Pediatr. 100:260-64
- 135. Schmidt-Sommerfeld, E., Penn, D., Wolf, H. 1983. Carnitine deficiency in premature infants receiving total parenteral nutrition: effect of L-carnitine supplementation. J. Pediatr. 102:931–35
- 136. Seccombe, D., Burget, D., Frolich, J., Hahn, P., Cleator, I., et al. 1984. Oral L-carnitine administration after jejunoileal by-pass surgery. Int. J. Obesity 8:427-33

- 137. Seccombe, D. W., Hahn, P., Novak, M. 1978. The effect of diet and development on blood levels of free and esterified carnitine in the rat. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 528:483–89
- Shenai, J. P., Borum, P. R. 1984. Tissue carnitine reserves of newborn infants. *Pediatr. Res.* 18:679–81
- Shenai, J. P., Borum, P. R., Mohan, P., Donlevy, S. C. 1983. Carnitine status at birth of newborn infants of varying gestation. *Pediatr. Res.* 17:579–82
- 140. Shennan, A. T., Bryan, M. H., Angel, A. 1977. The effect of gestational age on Intralipid tolerance in newborn infants. J. Pediatr. 91:134–37
- 141. Shug, A., Lerner, E., Elson, C., Shrago, E. 1971. The inhibition of adenine nucleotide translocase activity by oleoyl CoA and its reversal in rat liver mitochondria. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 43:557-63
- 142. Shug, A. L., Thomsen, J. H., Folts, J. D., Bittar, N., Klein, M. I., et al. 1978. Changes in tissue levels of carnitine and other metabolites during myocardial ischemia and anoxia. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 187:25-33
- 143. Slonim, A. E., Borum, P. R., Tanaka, K., Stanley, C. A., Kasselberg, A. G., et al. 1981. Dietary-dependent carnitine deficiency as a cause of nonketotic hypoglycemia in an infant. J. Pediatr. 99:551-56
- 144. Spagnoli, L. G., Corsi, M., Villaschi, S., Palmieri, G., Maccari, F. 1982. Myocardial carnitine deficiency in acute myocardial infarction. *Lancet* 1:1419– 20
- 145. Stanley, C. A., Hale, D. E., Coates, P. M., Hall, C. L., Corkey, B. E., et al. 1983. Medium-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency in children with non-ketotic hypoglycemia and low carnitine levels. *Pediatr. Res.* 17:877-84
- 146. Stanley, C. A., Hale, D. E., Whiteman, E. H., Coates, P. M., Yudkoff, M., et al. 1983. Systemic carnitine (carn) deficiency in isovaleric acidemia (IVA). *Pediatr. Res.* 17(4):296A (Abstr.)
- 147. Stumpf, D. A., Parker, W. D., Angelini, C. 1985. Carnitine deficiency, organic acidemias, and Reye's syndrome. *Neurology* 35:1041-45
- 148. Sugiyama, N., Morishita, H., Nagaya, S., Nakajima, T., Kawase, A., et al. 1984. Biochemical evidence of carnitine effect on propionate elimination. J. Inherited Metab. Dis. 7:137-38
- 149. Suzuki, Y., Kamikawa, T., Kobayashi, A., Masumura, Y., Yamazaki, N. 1981. Effects of L-carnitine on tissue levels of acyl carnitine, acyl coenzyme A and high

energy phosphate in ischemic dog hearts. Jpn. Circ. J. 45:687–94

- 150. Suzuki, Y., Masumura, Y., Kobayashi, A., Yamazaki, N., Harada, Y., et al. 1982. Myocardial carnitine deficiency in chronic heart failure. *Lancet* 1:116
- Suzuki, Y., Narita, M., Yamazaki, N. 1982. Effects of L-carnitine on arrhythmias during hemodialysis. *Jpn. Heart J.* 23:349–59
- Tanphaichitr, V., Horne, D. W., Broquist, H. P. 1971. Lysine, a precursor of carnitine in the rat. J. Biol. Chem. 246:6364-66
- 153. Tanphaichitr, V., Lerdvuthisopon, N., Dhanamitta, S., Broquist, H. P. 1980. Carnitine status in Thai adults. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 33:876-80
- 154. Thomsen, J. H., Shug, A. L., Yap, V. U., Patel, A. K., Karras, T. J., et al. 1979. Improved pacing tolerance of the ischemic human myocardium after administration of carnitine. *Am. J. Cardiol.* 43:300-6
- 155. Tripp, M. E., Katcher, M. L., Peters, H. A., Gilbert, E. F., Arya, S., et al. 1981. Systemic carnitine deficiency presenting as familial endocardial fibroelastosis. N. Engl. J. Med. 305:385–90
- Tripp, M. E., Shug, A. L. 1984. Plasma carnitine concentrations in cardiomyopathy patients. *Biochem. Med.* 32:199– 206
- 157. Turnbull, D. M., Bartlett, K., Stevens, D. L., Alberti, K. G. M. M., Gibson, G. J., et al. 1984. Short-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency associated with a lipid storage myopathy and secondary carnitine deficiency. N. Engl. J. Med. 311:1232-36
- 158. Vacha, G. M., Giorcelli, G., Siliprandi, N., Corsi, M. 1983. Favorable effects of L-carnitine treatment on hypertriglyceridemia in hemodialysis patients: decisive role on low levels of high-density lipoprotein-cholesterol. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 38:532-40
- 159. Vary, T. C., Neely, J. R. 1982. Characterization of carnitine transport in isolated perfused adult rat hearts. Am. J. Physiol. 242:H505-92
- Vickers, S., Duncan, C. A. H., White, S. D., Ramjit, H. G., Smith, J. L., et al. 1985. Carnitine and glucuronic acid conjugates of pivalic acid. *Xenobiotica* 15:453-58
- 161. Waber, L. J., Valle, D., Neill, C., Di-Mauro, S., Shug, A. 1982. Carnitine deficiency presenting as familial cardiomyopathy: A treatable defect in carnitine transport. J. Pediatr. 101:700-5
- 162. Warshaw, J. B., Curry, E. 1980. Comparison of serum carnitine and ketone

body concentrations in breast- and in formula-fed newborn infants. J. Pediatr. 97:122-25

- 163. Whitmer, J.-T., Idell-Wenger, J. A., Rovetto, M. J., Neely, J. R. 1978. Control of fatty acid metabolism in ischemic and hypoxic hearts. J. Biol. Chem. 253: 4305-9
- 164. Yeh, Y.-Y. 1981. Antiketonemic and antiketogenic actions of carnitine in vivo

and in vitro in rats. J. Nutr. 111:831-40

- 165. Yeh, Y.-Y., Cooke, R. J., Zee, P. 1983. Plasma levels of free fatty acid, ketone bodies and carnitine during infusion of lipid emulsions in premature infants. *Pediat. Res.* 17(4, Pt. 2):343A (Abstr.)
- 166. Zierler, K. L. 1976. Fatty acids as substrates for heart and skeletal muscle. *Circ. Res.* 38:459-63